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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Don Redman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 9, 2012
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:35 a.m., Wednesday, May 9, 2012, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Don Redman.
In attendance: Council Members Don Redman (Chair), John Crescimbeni (Vice-Chair);
Council  Member Bishop was excused; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Commissioner Edward J. Fleming, Jr., was excused; Caryn E. Carreiro was absent; Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson; Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Waterways Coordinator Jim Suber; Legislative Assistant Jessica Stephens; Lisa Rowe, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Jody McDaniel, Planning Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Vince Seibold,  Betsy Deuerling, Environmental Quality Division; Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers Association; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Joe Wilhelm, Jr., Financial News & Daily Record; Kevin Meerschaert, WJCT; Shauna Ray Allen, National Park Service; Ed Kalakaukis, Jacksonville Offshore Sports Fishing; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Joe Miller, Engineering & Construction, David Kaufman, Planning,  JAXPORT; Joe Kistel, TISIRI; Scott Dixon, Connie Holt, Executive Council Assistants; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The first items on the agenda were three pieces of legislation before the City Council.

The Commission first considered RESO 2012-273, Auth Appl to Fla Inland Navigation Dist (FIND) FOR 2012-2013 Grants to Undertake Specified Waterways-Related Projs; Acknowledging Funding Requirements; Designate Oversight by Planning & Dev Dept.

The projects recommended for application for grants include: Zoo Dock Construction (dredge); total cost estimate $1,018,050, FIND cost $509,925, COJ cost $509,025; Mayport Docks (construction), total cost estimate $803,350, FIND cost $401,675, COJ cost $401,675; Pottsburg Creek (design dredge), total cost estimate $250,000, FIND cost $125,000, COJ cost $125,000; Geffen Riverwalk (kayak launch design), total cost $90,000, FIND cost $45,000, COJ cost $45,000.
Jody McDaniel of the Planning & Development Department explained what each project entailed.  The applications are for the coming year.  The applications have already been submitted; the City will not know whether or not the applications were accepted and the funding granted until August.  FIND requires a resolution from the County (City Council) acknowledging the County’s funding requirements (matching funds).  

Council Member John Crescimbeni questioned the cost of the bridge component of the Geffen Riverwalk project and why the cost was not in the project description.  The Council Member also questioned the life-expectancy of the dredge project for the Zoo docks.
Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management, explained the bridge component of the proposed kayak launch at Geffen Riverwalk.  She also explained the scoring process in FIND grant application reviews.  Council Member Crescimbeni indicated that he found it preferable to spend the $390,000 allocated for the bridge component at Geffen on numerous other kayak launch sites rather than one sole project.  He recalled that numerous speakers at previous Commission meetings had implored the City to construct more kayak launch sites.  The Council Member indicated that he would oppose the resolution.

Commissioner Gary Anderson wanted to know where the spoil from the Zoo Dock dredge was going to be placed.  The Commissioner indicated that he was surprised to see the Geffen Riverwalk project on the list of projects.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges questioned Ms. Daniels on the FIND application reimbursement process.  She explained that if the applicant did not follow through the design with the construction phase, the applicant (County) would not be reimbursed for the funds spent on the design phase.  The Commissioner’s view was that it is doubtful that kayakers would want to expend the amount allocated in the Geffen project; kayakers would probably want to spread that amount ($390,000) out for numerous additional kayak launch sites.  Ms. Daniels proceeded to explain the prioritizing of projects in the FIND application process.  
Commissioner Raymond Pringle questioned the bridge aspect of the Geffen Riverwalk project, the clearance issue in particular.  The Commissioner felt that the projected funds for the Geffen Riverwalk project would have a better economic impact if those funds were expended on more kayak sites and on artificial reefs.
Commissioner Scott Shine asked Ms. Daniels what would happen if the resolution was not approved.  Ms. Daniels noted that if the City failed to meet FIND’s June 1st deadline, the City’s applications would not be considered.

On the Zoo dock construction (dredge) project, Council Member Crescimbeni wanted to know why the FIND funding formula had been changed.  Initially, the City’s match for the project was 25% and FIND’s 75%.  In the project description that the Commission was considering, the formula had FIND’s share of the project cost at 50% and the City’s share at 50%.  The Council Member indicated that he would be discussing the FIND funding issues with the Mayor’s Chief of Staff, Chris Hand.  Mr. Crescimbeni noted that the Mayor talks of the need for more kayak launch sites but is allocating far too much money for the Geffen Riverwalk project.
Commissioner Hodges wanted to know that if Commissioner Pringle can get his boat into the Zoo dock without much trouble (Commissioner Pringle had mentioned how he often took his boat to visit the zoo).  Captain Jim Suber explained that the water at the zoo dock has a depth of 3 feet at low tide.  There would be major problems for an average size boat to get in and out of the zoo dock.

Captain Suber noted that the Mayport Dock project was very important for safety reasons.

Commissioner Hodges suggested that Resolution 2012-273 be amended to have only the Mayport Dock project recommended for the FIND application.

The Chair, Council Member Don Redman, noted that had not been much discussion on the Pottsburg Creek project though as the Council Member whose district the site is located in, he has been receiving numerous telephone calls.

Council Member Crescimbeni offered a friendly amendment to the resolution that would include the Pottsburg Creek project on the application list.  The Geffen Riverwalk and Zoo Dock projects would be deleted.  The amendment was approved.
Commissioner Penny Thompson suggested that Council Member Crescimbeni meet with the Mayor’s Office to resolve the issues that Commissioners had with projects in the resolution.  She further suggested that the FIND Subcommittee meet next week to make recommendations to the Council on what particular projects should be in the resolution.  Council Member Crescimbeni indicated that he was willing to attend such a meeting, his schedule permitting.  Commissioner Anderson announced that he would convene a meeting of the FIND Subcommittee; Tera Meeks indicated that she would attend the Subcommittee meeting.  It was then suggested that the Waterways Commission itself could meet in a special Committee of the Whole to make recommendations to the Council on a modified list of projects to submit to FIND for funding grants.

There will be a special meeting of the Waterways Commission, acting as the Subcommittee as a whole, on May 21, 2012, at 5:00 p.m.

The Commission voted 8-0-1 to recommend approval of the amended Resolution 2012-273.  The amended resolution deletes the Geffen Riverwalk and Zoo Dock projects from the list of projects for FIND funding.  Commissioner Penny Thompson abstained from the vote because of her ties to the zoo.

On Ordinance 2012-285, Auth a Dredging & Dredge Material Disposal License Agreemt for Bartram Island &/or Buck Island or Future Upland Spoil Site with JPA & any Future Amends to License, the Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval.
The Commission then considered Ordinance 2012-294, Auth a Sovereignty Submerged Lease Renewal with Fla Internal Improvemt Trust Fund Bd of Trustees to Operate, thru 1/22/17, Mooring areas at Riverwalk North Bank for Water Taxis & South Bank Temp Mooring of Rec & Commercial Vessels, & Overnight Mooring for 2 Dinner Cruise Ships & Water Taxis.

Tera Meeks explained what the ordinance entailed and Captain Suber added that this is the renewal of a lease that is up for action every five years.  

Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers/Association, commented that her association wanted a provision in the lease for a safe harbor for shrimp boats during inclement hurricane season weather.

Council Member Redman brought up an issue involving the two cruise ships docked on the South Bank.  Residents of a condominium complex had complaints about the diesel fumes and noise emanating from the ships.  It was also mentioned that the ships have returned to the dock at 2:00 a.m.

After further discussion, the Commission voted 9-0 to recommend approval of Ordinance 2012-294.
Commissioner Scott Shine reported on the April 25, 2012 meeting of the Artificial Reef Subcommittee.  He noted that the meeting addressed a proposed surcharge fee on vessels as a source of funding for the artificial reef program; concerns were raised and aired about the proposed fee.

Those in attendance representing the shrimping industry expressed their opposition to the artificial reef program.

Commissioner Pringle expressed support for the shrimping industry and noted the positive economic impact of the industry, citing the Fernandina Shrimp Festival as an example.  He was also supportive of safe harbors for shrimpers during the hurricane season.
Dr. Gerard Pinto provided the Commission with the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees.  He noted the recent dry conditions and lack of rainfall has resulted in a particularly high salinity level in the river.  On a May 1, 2012 aerial survey, 70 to 90 manatees were sighted in the river, mostly south of the Buckman Bridge.  There have been no recent fatalities.  There have been five manatee fatalities for the year, none of which were water-craft related.

Commissioner Hodges wanted to know why the manatees veered to areas south of the Buckman Bridge.  Dr. Pinto explained that that was where the grass that the manatees feed on is located in abundance.  

Under New Business, the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rowe, reported on her recent meeting in Portland, Oregon with 400 riverkeepers from around the country.
In Comments from the Public, Janie Thomas, Executive Director, Shrimp Producers/Association wanted all artificial reef activity within the 3-mile zone eliminated because of the negative impact on shrimping vessels.  Her associates were opposed to any fees imposed on shrimping vessels in a reference to the proposed surcharge raised and discussed at the Artificial Reef Subcommittee on April 25th.

Ed Kalakaukis, Jacksonville Offshore Sports Fishing, reported on a recent meeting in South Florida on artificial reef programs.  He explained why he felt that the artificial reef program beings economic benefits to any community.

John Nooney commented on kayaking in downtown Jacksonville and explained how he saw 

the safety factor involved by describing his own recent experience kayaking downtown.

In the Mayor’s downtown redevelopment economic reorganization plans as outlined in Ordinance 2012-212, Mr. Nooney expressed the hope that the Shipyard pier could be separated from the proposed plans.  When Council Member Crescimbeni asked Mr. Nooney, about the Geffen Riverwalk project in the FIND list for projects.  Mr. Nooney indicated that he would rather see the funds allocated for the Geffen Riverwalk kayak launch site project dispersed to fund multiple kayak launch sites around the County.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:43 a.m.
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